OFFICIAL MINUTES

of the

GREATER LOS ANGELES AREA MENSA

BOARD of DIRECTORS
Regular Meeting – November 22, 2008
< = = = = = >

I. Opening

A. Call to Order

Meeting called to order at 11:12 a.m. at Pilgrim Towers, 440 North Madison Avenue, Pasadena, with members CARR, FLEMING, HANNE, LINDENBLATT, ROBINETT, SAGRAY, SCHNEIDER, TALKOV, TAYLOR, VENOLA and YU, and guests Roy Ball, Jonathan Elliott, Nikki Frey, Jay Friedlander, Brian Madsen, and Karen Star in attendance.  WALKER, MIRKIN, and guest Nikki Frey arrived during the meeting.
B. Approval of Agenda
Motion (SCHNEIDER/SAGRAY) to amend agenda by striking Unfinished Business Item 3(a), Corporate Status/Tax Issue: passed with 2 abstentions.

Motion (SCHNEIDER) to amend agenda by taking a break from reviewing November minutes: passed 6-3-2.

HANNE noted that she had a new “crackberry,” and therefore a new telephone number.
Motion (VENOLA/LINDENBLATT) to approve as amended: passed 11-0-0.

SCHNEIDER yielded the chair to TAYLOR at 11:21. 

II. Special Orders

A. Event Names “Town Hall” Meeting

SCHNEIDER noted there was no more specific topic for the discussion, and read instead the arguments summaries on the website.

Karen STARR: The arguments against the event names are that the acronyms are offensive and put GLAAM in a bad light.  They are not offensive, but humorous.  They are not blatantly sexual, just subtly sexual.  Event hosts are volunteers who give up their time and resources.  These particular events are good events and worthwhile.  Speaking as a mother who has taken her son to some of these events, they do not cross the line for her, and they have been amusing and entertaining.  For the Board to take action against the events would feel like censorship.  Miller v. California, (1973) is the U.S. Supreme Court case defining obscenity, using a three-prong test – the standard of the average person, appeal to the prurient interest, and lack of merit.  The acronyms are not something everybody picks up, and not what the average person considers offensive.

TAYLOR interrupted that while we did not specifically adopt a three-minute rule, speakers should generally limit their statements to three minutes.  SCHNEIDER said we will set the timer for five minutes.
STARR, continuing: As an artist, the event names have value artistically.  They are poetic and humorous, and we should exercise inclusiveness and tolerance.
Jay FRIEDLANDER: The event names are witty and artisic in a way, and something to be fostered.  Dave Felt has expressed concern that prospective members might be put off by the event names, but at the same time we do not want people joining the group who join wanting us to change it.  Whatever else we are we do not cater to the lowest common denominator.  Michael WONG offers unique gifts and services.  For us to take action against him would be like telling him he is too weird for this group, which is impossible.  Regarding the issue of children seeing the acronyms, it is the responsibility of parents to monitor and control what they are exposed to.  WONG has played host to WALKER’s Gifted Youth group, and having the chance to interact with the kids is great.  No one else is doing anything for the kids of Mensa.  
Brian MADSEN: Most points have already been made by other speakers.  Offense is in the eye of the beholder.  While there is the tendency to regard some words as offensive, those words do not appear in the calendar; they are only there if you look for them.  MADSEN has pointed at the event names and asked friends if they see anything wrong, and none could see it.  When the acronyms were explained to them they found it funny.  If an event were called F--- You and Your Momma Too that would cross the line, but this is not of that nature.  For us to take action against the event names says this group welcomes you only if you are like this.  We are an inclusive group, and we welcome people who are different from us.

Nikki FREY: You have to look to see the offense, but it is there.  FREY has told people at her workplace about the event names, and each dropped their jaw.  We can have all the activities we want without the acronyms.  
FREY in a loud voice demanded of several persons present whether they would like it if she called their mothers and offered to lick their t--ts.  TAYLOR asked FREY to refrain herself.
FREY pointed out that she used the same words as appear in the newsletter, and was told to stop.  This is because the words are offensive.  The National Ombudsman described the event names as vulgar, crude, and immature, and stated that he does not believe it is in the interest of Mensa for them to be allowed to continue.  Risk management recommended that Gifted Youth not be allowed to gather at this individual’s home.  WONG reminds her of a person she knew who shot and crippled her boss’s brother.
Roy BALL: He resigned from the Board in 2003, is preferenced in, and is an 18-year Life member.  He has been to a number of WONG’s events, and can see both points of view.  Michael is a warm and hospitable host, friendly and dedicated.  Noting that most people are leaning towards freedom of speech, BALL would like to offer a compromise solution, to switch the acronyms from English to Chinese.
Jonathan ELLIOTT: If you do not already know the words you will not find them in the event names.  Risk management’s assessment is wrong.  FREY’s presentation is more in the way she did it; other words would be just as assaulting if presented the same way.

FREY: Restrictions on speech is common.  Even in this room there are time limits and rules against talking out of turn.  What good has come from having dirty words in the newsletter?  They are hurting people and adding hate, divisiveness.  

MADSEN: Regarding FREY’s use of the word t--t, we are not offended by the word but by the threatening way it is used.  The event names have no intent to threaten or connotation of threat.  The acronyms are not the title of the event.  If you choose to make it threatening then that is your choice.  FREY is not pointing out that the National Ombudsman specifically said this is a local level issue.
ELLIOTT: Creating an issue out of the event names is what is causing divisiveness.

SAGRAY expressed outrage at FREY’s actions in regards to this matter, speaking as a member and as a Board member, and that before the Board considers risk management’s opinion it needs to have full awareness of what was presented to them.

WALKER said she personally do not like several of the names, but has never received a complaint from parents or children, and the ELAC Games event cannot form offensive words.  As WONG said, if the children are recognizing the words then they already know it.  

CARR reminded everyone that the Board has an absolute right to edit our publication as it pleases.  He noted that earlier in the discussion someone said offensiveness is in the eye of the beholder, and FREY should have brought more votes.  WONG is a perfectly charming human being when you are in his presence.  As to the issue of sexual harassment, there needs to be a claim.  It should not be used as a threat.  However, he encourages FREY to escalate this as far as she likes.

FREY said that SAGRAY is attacking her without reason.  There are lines.  HANNE replied that no one is denying there are lines, but most do not feel WONG has crossed them.  However, FREY certainly has by raising her voice, with her letters, and by escalating this matter far beyond what is necessary.

TALKOV said that no one has to play word games if they do not want to.  They can just read the event names as individual words and the offensive words will not exist.  Scrabble includes every dirty word.  This is not a national issue, and it was not even worth convening a special meeting to discuss.  It is a tremendous overreaction that will stifle creativity, and we risk losing two of the best events in ELAC.  We should allow WONG to continue.  

SCHNEIDER gave the argument for action.  The newsletter goes to the membership.  The testing coordinator is reluctant to give out our newsletter to prospective members.  Someone said she was so upset by the event names that she preferenced out of GLAAM.  She was not the first and will not be the last.  Someone else has asked about acts inimical.  The negative publicity that can result from this is tremendous, and the ultimate result would probably be to ban the names anyway.  It also leaves us open to a sexual harassment lawsuit.  The danger of hugely damaging publicity makes taking action a necessity.
TALKOV asked if SCHNEIDER ran this by a sexual harassment attorney, as it does not appear to be sexual harassment.  This is not a workplace and even hostile environment is very doubtful.  SCHNEIDER replied she had not, but two attorneys have said so.

FREY said that she made two covers this year for the newsletter, and the presence of the event names is preventing any future covers, even though it is a benefit for the membership to have photographs on the covers.  BALL asked why the event names will prevent photographs on the covers; FREY replied that it is the same as WONG’s threat to pull his events.
MIRKIN said that acronyms go way back, beginning with Sure Happy It’s Thursday, and he does not understand what the fuss is about.  ROBINETT asked VENOLA whether she was thanked when she got rid of that acronym; VENOLA said one person thanked her.

SAGRAY said that FREY used the word “chink” in her initial letter, and referred to racial stereotypes regarding the male anatomy.  She also accused FREY of taking quotes out of context from the Ombudsman’s letter, and did not present things fairly to him.  For one thing, FREY has known WONG since 2004 and has enjoyed his hospitality, and never expressed fear of him before.  She misled the Ombudsman and probably risk management as well.

TAYLOR read Russell Ham’s e-mail against the event names, stating that he will not interfere with anything submitted by the Board or the Calendar Editor, but that the event names are tasteless, juvenile, and a discredit to the organization.

FREY repeated that she is afraid of WONG, that she saw what happened to her boss; he will never walk again.
CARR suggested that we refer the matter to a sexual harassment attorney.  SAGRAY offered that the Los Angeles County Bar Association can recommend a neutral lawyer, and TALKOV suggested asking if they’re willing to take such a sexual harassment case on contingency, to gauge the strength of such a claim.

SCHNEIDER referred to a letter addressed to Russell Ham from the Law Office of William Dickerson and Associates, dated August 7, 2008, stating shock and disappointment with the newsletter.  SCHNEIDER said when she first saw the long event names she looked for acronyms immediately.
YU said that there were only two legitimate concerns, that of the possible effect the event names have on our image, and that of potential liability from publishing them.  He has said before that the he thinks the event names are funny, but that was a lie.  However, it is a good thing that WONG’s event names are still possible in this organization, and that needs to be preserved.  Therefore the solution to the image problem should not be any action on the part of the Board, but a clearer distinction going forward between the actions of individual members and what the chapter does as a whole.  The liability issue should be further looked into even though there probably is no liability, just to make sure.

SAGRAY said several parts of this discussion has specifically targeted WONG, who has stated that he will not host events if we take action against him.  CARR said that whether or not WONG will stay or go should not be part of the vote.  We do not know what would happen if his events went, and should not make rules based on threats.  MIRKIN said we are talking about words, and if people are offended maybe they’re not good enough to be members.  HANNE said we should look further into liability issues, and get an expert’s opinion.  ELLIOTT said he would be more offended by a Board statement condemning the event names.  LINDENBLATT also called for clarification of the liability issue.
Motion (SAGRAY/SCHNEIDER) to extend discussion by ten minutes: passed 7-4-2.
Motion (YU/HANNE) to request the opinion of an outside attorney regarding GLAAM’s potential sexual harassment and other liability from the event names.
YU said that even though his guess is that liability is unlikely, this should complete our due diligence as the Board.  SAGRAY said we should get a name from LACBA, and request an opinion letter, and it should not cost that much. 
Motion (WALKER/SAGRAY) to amend the motion, to spend no more than $500.00, and to have the result by the next meeting: passed 11-1-1.

SAGRAY said the only reason this is not a complete waste of time is because there is the possibility that our D&O insurance will not cover us in the event of a lawsuit.  SCHNEIDER said she will volunteer to do the work, but needs a second in Los Angeles County.
Motion (SCHNEIDER/SAGRAY) to extend discussion by ten minutes: 10-1-2.

Main motion: passed 10-3-0.

Motion (SAGRAY/WALKER) to designate December 27, 2008 as the date of the next meeting: passed 11-0-2.
VI. Closing
A. Good of the Order
We are having a Mini RG, the theme is Star-Lite.  Karen produced great flyers, and everyone involved deserves a round of applause.
It was noted that ELAC means sweaty armpits in ancient Etruscan.

B. Adjournment
Adjourned at 1:20 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Kai-An Yu
Secretary
Correspondence Between Nikki Frey and Eldon C. Romney, National Ombudsman, Submitted by SAGRAY
From: Eldon Romney () To: dezlaw@aol.com; twobee@ix.netcom.com; martian@iwvisp.com; Ombudsman@us.mensa.org Date: Monday, November 17, 2008 1:52:05 PM Cc: ndisc7@hotmail.com; fleming1972@yahoo.com; jacarr@yahoo.com; madeline@spidellspecialties.com; MIRK4@aol.com; TheFatIdiot@yahoo.com; kaianyu@yahoo.com; sieglinde@mchsi.com; redswan@iwvisp.com; daniellepurr@yahoo.com; jazz@qnet.com; benjamintal@yahoo.com; GLAAM-BOD@yahoogroups.com; GLAAM_CCs@yahoogroups.com Subject: RE: Mensa National Ombudsman 

Dear Desiree: 

Enclosed is Nikki Frey’s e-mail to me as you requested. I have also enclosed my original reply to her. 

I hope this helps. 

Eldon C. Romney, National Ombudsman 801-541-0615 

From: dezlaw@aol.com [mailto:dezlaw@aol.com]Sent: Monday, November 17, 2008 1:41 PMTo:twobee@ix.netcom.com; martian@iwvisp.com; Ombudsman@us.mensa.orgCc:ndisc7@hotmail.com; fleming1972@yahoo.com; jacarr@yahoo.com; madeline@spidellspecialties.com;MIRK4@aol.com; TheFatIdiot@yahoo.com; kaianyu@yahoo.com; sieglinde@mchsi.com; redswan@iwvisp.com;daniellepurr@yahoo.com; jazz@qnet.com; benjamintal@yahoo.com; GLAAM-BOD@yahoogroups.com;GLAAM_CCs@yahoogroups.comSubject: Re: Mensa National Ombudsman

Mr. Romney, 

Ms. Frey has forwarded your communication to the entire GLAAM Board.  Speaking solely as a member of the Board, I would like to be copied on the initial correspondence Ms. Frey forwarded to your attention. 

Our Board, at the recommendation of our Local Ombudsman in response to Ms. Frey's direct request, has actually scheduled a Town Hall style meeting on this issue that has been noticed, publicized, and described in our local newsletter. Additional information is available through the GLAAM Website as well. It will happen on Saturday, Nov. 22, 2008 and should address Ms. Frey's concerns.  

Your courtesy in regards to this matter is greatly appreciated. 

Sincerely, 

Desiree E. Sagray GLAAM MAL 100159897 -----Original Message-----From: Nikki <twobee@ix.netcom.com> To: martian@iwvisp.com Cc: ndisc7@hotmail.com; fleming1972@yahoo.com; jacarr@yahoo.com; madeline@spidellspecialties.com; MIRK4@aol.com; TheFatIdiot@yahoo.com; kaianyu@yahoo.com; sieglinde@mchsi.com; redswan@iwvisp.com; daniellepurr@yahoo.com; dezlaw@aol.com; jazz@qnet.com; benjamintal@yahoo.com Sent: Mon, 17 Nov 2008 12:17 pm Subject: Mensa National Ombudsman 

From Mensa National Ombudsman: 

Listing activities with names whose first letters spell out terms (as Mr Wong does) is vulgar, crude and immature. I might add juvenile, childish, sophomoric, even infantile. I do not personally believe it is in the best interests of Mensa to allow this to continue. 

However, this issue ultimately needs to be decided at the local level. If the local leadership makes any decision which is against the will of the majority oftheir members, the remedy is to make a change during the next election ("vote them out"). 

In certain local groups, this problem would never occur, as it would never betolerated in the first place; in other groups, perhaps nobody would ever complain. Mensa is a very diverse group of individuals with an amazing spectrumof ideas about what should be acceptable. 

Mr. Wong's ideas of cleverness could easily be limited by the local leadership;they may choose to poll the group to see if the majority agrees with Mr. Wong orwith you. There are numerous other potential solutions or attempts at solution.Until the local leadership and/or membership decides, I really can offer only mypersonal opinion, as stated above. I hope you find this helpful.Sincerely,Eldon Romney, National Ombudsman

Ombudsman@us.mensa.org 

Instant access to the latest & most popular FREE games while you browse with the Games Toolbar -Download Now! 

-----Inline Message Follows----

Dear Mr. Romney:

    Michael Wong, a Los Angeles member, usually puts two calendar entries in our newsletter (L.A.Mentary) every month. The titles are things like "Finding Unusual Chinese Kitchens." The first letters of other entry titles spell TIT and TWAT, JUICY TWAT, FUCK & SWEAT, etc.

    If you don't believe it, the newsletter are on National's site. 

6/27/2009 Untitled Document 

The entries are not in the current issue as Wong is out of town, but they are in previous issues.

    I think it's sexist and a personal attack against women. Our Local Secretary 

(Ms. Gene Schneider) said it's vulgar and immature. Our Ombudsman (Ken Sagray) 

said it's crude.

    People have complained and the Board has discussed it, but hasn't done anything 

about it. Mr. Wong and some of his friends uphold his "right" to use the 

dirty words. The Board is having a special meeting on Nov. 22 to discuss this problem.

    I would appreciate it if you could give your input about this, and if you could 

do it in time for the Nov. 22 meeting.

    Why would Michael Wong (or anyone) continue to do this in spite of complaints? 

I am actually afraid of him. Anyone who would insist on putting such things in the 

newsletter and insist on continuing to do it, scares me. I am afraid to go to any 

activities because he might be there. I have been a member for 18 years and it is 

a shame that I'm afraid to run into him as I'm afraid he could be antisocial 

and even violent.

    Please contact me at twobee@ix.netcom.com. My phone is (310) 398-1263. My address 

is 2355 Westwood Bl. #518, L.A. 90064.

    I will really appreciate your reply.

      Nikki Frey, Member No. 1128920 

-----Inline Message Follows----

Dear Nikki: 

I wholeheartedly agree that listing activities with names whose first letters spell out terms as you've listed below is vulgar, crude and immature. I might add juvenile, childish, sophomoric, even infantile. I do not personally believe it is in the best interests of Mensa to allow this to continue. 

However, this issue ultimately needs to be decided at the local level. If the local leadership makes any decision which is against the will of the majority of their members, the remedy is to make a change during the next election ("vote them out"). 

In certain local groups, this problem would never occur, as it would never be tolerated in the first place; in other groups, perhaps nobody would ever complain. Mensa is a very diverse group of individuals with an amazing spectrum of ideas about what should be acceptable. 

Mr. Wong's ideas of cleverness could easily be limited by the local leadership; they may choose to poll the group to see if the majority agrees with Mr. Wong or with you. There are numerous other potential solutions or attempts at solution. 

Until the local leadership and/or membership decides, I really can offer only my personal opinion, as statedabove.

Sincerely, 

Eldon Romney, National Ombudsman 

-----Original Message-----From: Nikki [mailto:twobee@ix.netcom.com] Sent: Friday, November 14, 2008 3:05 PM To: ombudsman@us.mensa.org Subject: Los Angeles Mensa 

Dear Mr. Romney:

    Michael Wong, a Los Angeles member, usually puts two calendar entries in our newsletter (L.A.Mentary) every month. The titles are things like "Finding Unusual Chinese Kitchens." The first letters of other entry titles spell TIT and TWAT, JUICY TWAT, FUCK & SWEAT, etc.

    If you don't believe it, the newsletter are on National's site. The entries are not in the current issue as Wong is out of town, but they are in previous issues.

    I think it's sexist and a personal attack against women. Our Local Secretary (Ms. Gene Schneider) said it's vulgar and immature. Our Ombudsman (Ken Sagray) said it's crude.

    People have complained and the Board has discussed it, but hasn't done anything about it. Mr. Wong and some of his friends uphold his "right" to use the dirty words. The Board is having a special meeting on Nov. 22 to discuss this problem.

    I would appreciate it if you could give your input about this, and if you could do it in time for the Nov. 22 meeting.

    Why would Michael Wong (or anyone) continue to do this in spite of complaints? I am actually afraid of him. Anyone who would insist on putting such things in the newsletter and insist on continuing to do it, scares me. I am afraid to go to any activities because he might be there. I have been a member for 18 years and it is a shame that I'm afraid to run into him as I'm afraid he could be antisocial and even violent.

    Please contact me at twobee@ix.netcom.com. My phone is (310) 398-1263. My address is 2355 Westwood Bl. #518, L.A. 90064.    I will really appreciate your reply.      Nikki Frey, Member No. 1128920
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